# LOCK DAVEN LOCK DAVEN Parsons Union Building Lock Haven University Lock Haven, Pennsylvania

# UNIVERSITY

ADTONIC 83 - 40° 19 - 9 by 019 Section - 40° 19 - 9 by 019

## SCC approves discontinuation of funding Eagle Eye

By Rich Johnson

After meeting behind closed doors Wednesday night the SCC, in a 21-5-1 vote, approved the discontinuation of funding the Eagle Eye with the understanding that if the Eagle Eye runs into problems the SCC will step in. This will go into effect after the end of this fiscal year - July 1, 1985.

SCC President Gary Interdonato said, "We want the paper, no question about that, but it's better if the Eagle Eye is divorced from the SCC because sometimes problems arise as to what the reporters feel they may write about." He went on to say that the campus needs the Eagle Eye because it is the sole source of information for the students.

Dave Prusak, co-editor of the Eagle Eye, said, "I was pleased with the decision because a government should never have power over the free press. My only complaint is that I wish an alternative means of funding would have been established prior to the decision."

Kevin Campbell, co-editor of the Eagle Eye, added, "The move leaves future funding of the Eagle Eye in the air, which is of grave concern. If appropriate finances are established, I believe all parties involved will benefit,"

Interdonato said that an executive session was held because some personal matters were mentioned between him and the Eagle Eye advisor, Dr. Douglas Campbell. He can concluded that, "It was done out of respect for myself, Dr. Campbell, and the entire Eagle Eye staff.

George Marshall, vice president of Administration, commented on the motion by saying that the idea appealed to him because he feels "that the Eagle Eye should get out from under anyone else's control and control itself."

In addition to the motion dealing with the Eagle Eye, Interdonato's report informed the SCC Senators that he had talked to Associate Dean of Education, James Smalley, about the idea of computerized pre-registration here at LHU. Smalley said, "The system LHU has now is the best system as far as I can see." In response, Interdonato stated that he was going to get in touch with other schools to find out what problems, if any, they have with their pre-registrations.

Interdonato also stated that the executive elections are approaching and will be held April 22nd. Petitions for executive positions are now available, and must be turned in by 4 p.m., April 15th.

SCC Vice-President Todd Baney is looking into the possibility of purchasing athletic equipment for use by students who will be attending summer school. Other announcements at the session also included that the SCC and Penn Dot will be holding a "Keep Pa. Beautiful Day" in April.

Deanette Bixler was named chairman of the SCC election committee, replacing Baney who announced his candidacy for a different executive position from the one he now holds.

#### Tina was hot!



Robin Wickham, as *Tina Turner*, grabbed first prize honors in RHA Airband Contest. For details turn to pg. 8

photo by Tim Sporcic

## Committee considers athletic overhaul

By Tim Sporcic

The Student Cooperative Council may no longer be funding athletics if the recommendations being considered by the Athletic Study Committee are accepted by President Willis. The committee is considering several recommendations to overhaul athletics at Lock Haven University. The committees report is expected to be given to the president within the next few weeks.

President Willis established the committee in Sept. 1983 to meet three charges or questions on athletics: institutional philosophy, resources, and future competition. The committee spent their entire first year talking with coaches and others involved with athletics.

The committee, chaired by Dr. Bruce Young, consists of 11 voting members and four resource members. Members include a cross section of the faculty, student body, and alumni interests. Willis said he established the committee because "I was getting different polarized advice on athletics, some wanted me to do more with athletics, some less." Said Willis, "I wanted to get a thoughtful group together to look at these charges."

"We wanted to be supportive of athletics and yet at the same time solve some existing problems," said Dr. Young, "We extended an invitation to all the coaches on campus to let them explain their problems before the committee."

After a year of research the committee came up with a draft of their resolutions. This occured last fall. Said John Johnston, committee member, "Ideas were suggested and argued, and many found their way into the final draft." He said, "We are in the refining stage right now - almost everything has been completed. In the end, everyone will have been able to argue each point a half-dozen times."

One of the most important points in the committee's tentative report is that the committee recommended there be a spending cap on athletics. This cap would be on all funds, coming from both the SCC and the administration. If this recomendation is accepted by president Willis, it would be in conflict with the athletic department's request for even more funds for the next fiscal year.

Another point in the committee's tenative draft is to transfer the funding of student athletics from the SCC to the administration. The administration would then establish a fee for athletics which would be collected similarly to the student activity fee. Currently athletics take up about 50 percent of the SCC budget.

Other changes are also in the making. Says Young, "There is a potential for significant changes with the recommendations. All aspects of the athletic program have been examined." Continues Young, "We want a great athletic program and a great university."

The committe has approached all of the charges with both academic and athletic interests in mind. One of their major points has been to require student/athletes to be subject to the same academic standards and regulations as other students. Currently, by special exception, 20 athletes are allowed to be admitted to LHU each year who do not meet standard admission requirements. The committee has suggested this policy be changed.

There has been much concern over what the committee's final recommendations will be, as no one has seen them yet. Says Johnston, "The faculty has been concerned that the recommendations will be clear and supportive of academics without injuring athletics."

The football program has also received the scrutiny of the committee. The most recent draft of the committee's report recommends that, within the next two years, the football team move from eastern to the western conference. If this is not possible, the committee feels the team should withdraw from the conference and pursue alternative scheduling. The transportation of athletes was also taken into consideration in the report. The committee feels that the current system of transportation poses a high safey risk, with fatigued student drivers driving home after a competition. The committee has recommended that professional buses and drivers be contracted for the competitions. If the cost becomes too prohibitive the committee recommends that either the number of away events be cut, or some of the small sports be cut.

The key to the report is now whether Willis will follow the committees recommendations from their final draft. Says Johnston, "We hope whatever we do will be accepted by the president." The final decision as to these recommendations will rest with Willis.

On the subject of the report, Willis said, "I have not asked the committee to spend this much time only to take their ideas cavalierly." He says he feels the committee has proven qualified to deal with athletics.

#### Inside

Letters, letters, letters pgs. 2,3.

So, What's Your Opinion? pg. 5.

Spring Sports Previews pgs. 6, 7.

### Announcements

Lost-double key chain with nine keys. Lost outside the PUB area. If found, call Jeff at 3130.

Lost-small gold cross on 18" gold chain in Thomas wrestling room after 5:00 Saturday. If found, call Mike at 3143.

\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\* The University's information center (2011) will be issuing off-campus phone numbers upon request beginning on Monday, April 8th. Any offcampus student who wishes to update their number or not have it released must request so in person at the Law Enforcement office located in the Glennon Infirmary Building.

The SCC Cultural Affairs Committee is sponsoring a talent show on April 25th at 8:00 p.m. Forms are available in the SCC Business office, Raub, Bentley and Robinson. 1st prize is \$150.00; 2nd prize is \$100.00; 3rd prize is \$75.00. Pick up a form and show the campus your talent. Also any act is expected: Bands, singers, comedy, dance, baton, and skits.

VOCATION RETREAT - for any college woman interested in exploring the life of a Catholic sister as a possiblity for her own life: March 22-24 in Ventnor, NJ. Transportation provided. Donation may be given for food. Contact Sr. Maureen for more information at 748-8592.

\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\* Cape Cod. Massachusetts and the islands of Nantucket and Martha's Vineyard are offering thousands of interesting summer jobs to college students and teachers from all over the country again this year.

For detailed information on how to apply send a LONG self-addressed STAMPED envelope to: 1985 SUMMER JOBS PROGRAM, Box 594, Room 12, Barnstable, MA 02630.

North Central Pennsylvania Education Consortium Interviews: Thirty-six (36) school districts will have fifty-eight (58) schedules at Bloomsburg University, Kehr Union Building, on Monday, April 29, 1985. LHU has been assigned two interview times per schedule (116 slots - 58 at 2:00 p.m. and 58 at 2:30 p.m.). You must sign up for an interview time in the Career Planning and Placement Office, Smith Hall, You need to provide your own transportation such as car pool, etc. Parking permits are available for

MCAT (Medical College Admission Test) 1985 registration packets are available in the Career Planning and Placement Office, Smith Hall. Registration deadline is March 22, 1985 for the April 27, 1985 test.

AT THE NEWMAN CENTER:

Tuesdays: 10 a.m. -- Bible Study 6:30 p.m. -- Study of the Catholic Faith Wednesdays: 6:30 p.m. -- Small prayer group 8 p.m. -- Bible Study

Newman Center is seeking applications for

residents (either men or women) for 1985-86 school year. This will include written application and three recommendations (due March 25) and an interview and group process (by April 19). For more information, contact Sister Maureen (748-8592) or Christine Sharp (893-3227).

ATTENTION STUDENTS: Have you been missing your Mom's sewing and are stuck with holes in your clothes? Fear no more! I will do small mending and patching for you! Cheap and quick and close to campus!

Call Today: Tammie 748-2499 \*\*\*\*\*\*\*

EARLY CHILDHOOD EDUCATION MA-JORS: An advisement meeting for all freshmen and sophomore ECE majors is scheduled for Thursday, April 18, in Robinson Hall 208 at 1:10 p.m. No individual conferences with Ms. Ashley or Dr. Mayes will be scheduled until after the advisement meeting on April 18. Planning for Fall Semester, 1985 begins April 9 and continues through May 3.

SUMMER SCHOOL PREREGISTRATION. Summer School preregistration materials will be available in Sullivan Hall Lobby starting March 25. Preregistration begins April 8 following the Spring break.

STUDENT EVALUATION OF FACULTY. Student evaluations of faculty have been scheduled for the week of April 15-19, 1985.

LOST: Jean Jacket at KDR Saturday night. If anyone accidently picked it up, please call Patty at 3028.

\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\* Isurance Careers, the career-directed magazine for college students, 1985 edition, may be secured in the Career Planning and Placement Resource Room, Smith Hall, \*\*\*\*\*\*

Newman Center is seeking applications for residents (men or women) for 1985-86 school year. Contact Sr. Maureen (748-8592) or Christine Sharp (893-3277). Deadline is March 25 for written application and recommendations.

\*\*\*\*\*\*\* Ride needed to Long Island, New York, or surrounding area for spring break, also purple jacket lost at TKE, call Carol at 748-1990.

ARMY ROTC SCHOLARSHIPS: The deadline for applying for an Army ROTC Scholarship is fast approaching. All freshmen and sophomores who are considering making an application, must do so no later than March 27, 1985. Applicants must be a U.S. citizen, have a GPA of 2.5 or better, not be more than 25 years old on June 30 in the year they graduate from LHU, and be in good physical condition. For more information call Major Nye at 893-2299 or visit the ROTC office in Bentley Hall.

PORTSMOUTH PUBLIC SCHOOLS, Portsmouth, VA; SUFFORLK PUBLIC SCHOOLS, VA; and NORFOLK PUBLIC SCHOOLS, Norfolk, VA will be conducting oncampus interviews on Wednesday, March 30, 1985 for May and August education graduates in Early Childhood, Special Education, Elementary, Secondary, and HPER. Please sign up in the Career Planning and Placement Office, Smith Hall, for a specific interview time.

PENNSYLVANIA EASTER SEAL SOCIETY CAMP, Middletown, PA, will be conducting oncampus interviews for summer positions on Thursday, May 21, 1985. Please sign up in the Career Planning and Placement Office, for a specific interview time.

\*\*\*\*\*\* NEED DOGSITTER over the break at my house near Woolrich, See Prof. Bill Reich, Raub 303 or call 2169 right away.

The winner of the Management Science Club's 50/50 drawing was Marge Hilderbrand. The club would like to thank all those who participated in the fundraiser, and for making it a success.

One silk and one rifle instructor for competitive high school field band program. Prior experience in competitive band front required. Send application to Band Director, BEN High School, Ben Avenue, Mill Hall, PA 17751.

Beautiful private room. Good study atmosphere. Kitchen privileges. Location close to campus but also a bit away. Low rent. Nice folks to be around. Apply to live at the Newman Center, 445 W. Main. Call 748-8592 or 893-3277 before spring break.

After this Sunday, the next Newman Center Mass will be on April 14, 4 p.m. at the Center.

For engaged couples: Marriage Preparation Workshop. Saturday, April 20, 9 a.m.-5 p.m. Learn from the pros-married couples. Get more information from Sr. Maureen (748-8592).

The New MPA "Guide to Business Careers in Magazine Publishing" is available in the Career Planning and Placement Office, Smith Hall. The brochure offers a brief overview of several areas on the business side of publishing, including magazine advertising sales, sales support, circulation, production & distribution, and finance & accounting. It includes descriptions of some entry-level positions in each of these areas, and also provides suggestions on where and how to look for the job in the field.

STUDENT COUNSELOR positions are still available. We have re-opened the staff selection process. Applications are available in the student life office, Smith Hall, starting March 21st. Applications are due in the Student Life Office on April 10th. The group process will be held on April 10th at 5:00 p.m. in the Woolridge Hall Lounge. Be prompt we have many postions still available for interested and qualified candidates. Applicants must have a total GPA of 2.3 to 2.5 and above to be considered. All Recommendation forms must be returned to the student life office by Friday, April 12th.

#### More Letters



#### Dear Editor,

I think it is time we students stop complaining about the Eagle Eye and do something different. How about a little positive feedback? I'm sure the editors would not mind some support from the student population.

In most issues of the Eagle Eye somebody has a complaint for the editors. Many of these letters are written with one purpose in mind -- to start a controversy. Mr. Gittleman's letter is a good example. The least he could have done was to submit the correct information.

I would like to break an LHU tradition and congratulate the Eagle Eye staff. Although the staff is limited, they always seem to turn out two papers each week. Also, the stories are always professionally written.

I may not be a journalism major, but I do know a bit about writing. Mr. Gittleman may be more qualified than I am in journalism, but I can say one thing which he can't. I know the difference between professionalism and ignorance.

Jerry Feagley

#### Dear Editor:

The members of the Residence Hall Association would like to apologize for the state of the Student Cooperative Council's sound equipment used in the Airband on March 20th. We would also like to express our thanks to those who performed and for their understanding of our problems with the SCC sound equipment. If your were also unsatisfied with the quality of this sound system, please talk to your senators.

Sincerely, The Residence Hall Association

## LAGLE

The Eagle Eye is a student produced bi-weekly newspaper published in the Parsons Union Building Lock Haven University Lock Haven, Pennsylvania 17745

Telephone (717) 893-2334

Letters and comments are encouraged. All letters submitted for publication must be signed and accompanied with the writer's telephone number. The Eagle Eye reserves the right to edit letters for length and libelous material.

The opinions expressed on the editorial page are not necessarily those of the administration, faculty, or student body.



David Prusak Editors-In-Chief ---Kevin Campbell Kim Wilkinson News Editor--Assistant News Editor- Kirsten Jorgensen Dave Walters Sports Editor---Entertainment Editor -- Andy Ashenfelter

Features Editor-Photography Editor----Staff Artist-Business Manager-----

Advertising Director---Advertising Sales--Typesetters-

Adviser----

Sandy Houser Tanya Baskovich Connie Smith Karolee Stahli Connie Sisko Jill Van DeVort Colleen Stanford Dr. Douglas Campbell

Tim Sporcic

Dear Editor.

We would like to take this opportunity to publicly thank Mr. John Wilt and Custom Management Corp. for allowing us to store our frozen and refrigerated foods in the Bentley Hall facilities during the recent power outage. Without their help and cooperation we would have suffered substantial losses which would have delayed our re-opening.

We would also like to apologize for any inconvenience this may have caused.

Server of terres Freeze etc.

Eagle Wing Snack Bar Staff

#### LETTERS TO THE EDITOR

#### Dear Editor:

I just got finished reading a recent letter to the editor that was published in the Eagle Eye, and my reaction is that I am appalled.

I'm appalled about how this near-minded student (John Furnish) criticizes Bentley food. It is quite understandable why this student would be mad. I would be mad too, if I found any kind of insect in my food, but this constant complaining about how Bentley food is bad, for Pete's sake grow up.

It's not like they wanted to put the insect in the food. Maybe somewhere along the line someone might have made a mistake. That's understandable, everyone makes mistakes.

I think this student, as well as other students, are looking for something to pick on. They take their frustrations out on the food because they are having a bad day.

I like the way this student and other students complain about the dessert, but it seems like when the people who work in

#### Dear Editor:

I've had just about enough of it. I've been a journalism major here for two years and I can truly say that I have had enough. After reading David Gittelman's abridged letter to the editor in Tuesday's Eagle Eye as well as the "editorial" in which the editors defended themselves under the umbrella of editorial license, I've decided that it will not be the David Gittelmans of this world that will have a hard time finding a job.

It would be wrong for me to graduate without letting somebody know how I feel, but not half as wrong as what is now going on at this school. Let's talk about journalism here at LHU. I, too have transferred from another "hurting" institution - The Pennsylvania State University. (If your're asking why, don't, I can't answer that question.) But did you ever wonder why it is the transfer students that complain the loudest about the situation here? Maybe it's because we know what it is like "out there" at those schools that graduate people who get jobs behind microphones instead of bars.

I can't say I've been quiet about my feelings toward this school and I do my share of complaining, but I only do it because I know what it could be like here and I hate to see anyone cheated. You know something's wrong when three students are asked to teach a college level TV news course.

Sure, you can say that there are journalism graduates that get jobs in the industry, but why not do a story on graduate placement "just to see"? I can say that I will get a job after I leave here because I Bentley put it out, most of the desserts are all gone at the end of the day. From this result, it seems like the students who were complaining were forced to eat it.

I also like the way this student complains about there not being enough protein in the food. I have to admit this student is right about this opinion, but this isn't a health and fitness school. Lock Haven, as well as other universities, serve food that is high in carbohydrates. The reason why the food is like this is because this kind of food is good for studying (mostly energy food). We are here to study, aren't we?

I am a student here, and that's all I hear from other students in their constant bickering about the food. Personally, I'm sick of these students complaining. I know the food here isn't great, and sometimes I think the food stinks, but I think the people at Bentley (for what they have) are doing a fine job.

Jeffrey A. Masi

have had the opportunity of an education at Penn State.

Let me clear up one point for the Eagle Eye staff, of which, at one time, I was a member, IT'S NOT YOUR FAULT!! And that's the real crime here. I'm not going to point any fingers because that doesn't fix things, it just makes people angry. But believe me, by the time you graduate, it's too late to realize that you don't know enough to get a job. And I feel sorry for people that graduate from here in that position. There is so much more I can say, but no one will listen - the administration won't listen, the faculty may listen, but won't do anything about it and there are even students who won't listen. I know, I've tried to talk to these people.

I can't speak for David Gittelman, but I suspect he knew what the program was like here and decided that it would be a waste of time. As for me, I stuck with it. What did I get for it? Sure, I have a high grade point average and I've received my share of scholarships and awards but I've also gotten a lot of grief and in some areas nothing but trouble.

So the Eagle Eye staff can take this letter and do with it what they will. I only hope they have enough professionalism to print it in its entirety and not incur that age old expression about the reservation of the right to edit for length and libelous material. I didn't ace Communications Law and Ethics for nothing and they wouldn't ask me to write for the paper if they didn't think my writing was "good enough" for them.

Sincerely, Paula Miller Dear Editor:

In response to last Tuesday's letter to the editor, I would like to express my disappointment with a member of the public relations office. It seems that in all his press releases dealing with "campus goings-on", we on campus were not informed that this was David Gittelman week.

It seems Mr. Gittelman has appointed himself as the guiding influence and most expert critic of the student body. Well Mr. Gittelman, so you can't discredit my journalistic sense of responsibility, I am a student here at LHU and that is all the qualification I, or anybody else on this campus, need in order to express my opinion in the Eagle Eye.

It was suggested that the Eagle Eye has been printing adversive letters so they could come up with concurrent, biting replies that surely must discourage future input. People are writing these editorials and it is the Eagle Eye's obligation to clear up any misconceptions. Perhaps you suggest the Eagle Eye not print such editorials. That, Mr. Gittelman, would be a violation of the "First Amendment" you so skillfully quoted in your letter to the editor. Perhaps it is your unique understanding of the First Amendment that led to your decision to end your journalistic studies at Temple.

The Eagle Eye is run by students who are learning the trade. It is not your privilege, as a fellow student, to evaluate their progress. Let's leave that up to the professors. I don't care how impressive you think you are, you are not qualified to teach at any level of education.

The Eagle Eye staff are not professionals. They are bound to write something you may not like. Maybe it would be a little easier for them to concentrate on publishing a decent paper if there weren't self-seeking egotists such as yourself

#### Dear Dave:

I've been working for the Eagle Eye for a while now, and I consider you a good friend. However, Matt Riley and Dave Gittelman are also good friends of mine. The way I see it, I'm in a pretty good position to cast an objective eye on the situation that has sprung from the editorial printed in the Tuesday March 12th issue of the Eagle Eye.

I am not, however, taking sides in the matter. To tell the truth, I find the whole thing rather ridiculous.

Whatever happened to simple things like restraint, discretion, and compromise? I have seen very little of these virtues in the week or so since the original editorial was printed.

Instead, I have seen the situation snowball from a mere inconvenience (the late distribution of the **Eagle Eye**) to a series of ugly journalistic catfights.

I am not afraid to sav that I find all of it

waiting to jump on them the minute they write something you disagree with.

It seems that you were concerned that the Eagle Eye had not yet found something to discredit you with. Well, sir, I think it's safe to say that your letter to the editor ended the suspense. Your letter was so full of the same things that you condemned.

I wonder if perhaps you, sir, don't have a personal vendetta with the Eagle Eye. Perhaps your anger stems from the fact that you can't seem to find your name in the bylines of the great number of press releases you write. For this, I refer you back to Intro. to Journalism - PR relases never receive by-lines. Or maybe your anger stems from the fact that you were turned down for the editor's position of this "rag", as you refer to it, a few semesters ago.

And to finish off your absolutely trashy letter to the editor, you attack the dreams and future plans of the staff. What gives you the right to abuse people like that? Is that your idea of professionalism?

I suggest you take all you awards and return them to whoever was blind enough to give them to you, or better yet, fill your own office walls with them, then flush!

I would like to say it has been a pleasure talking with you, Mr. Gittelman, but I can't. It seems that with all your concern with getting your name spelled correctly, you finally got your name in the paper, unfortunately it was misspelled. It should have been spelled H-y-p-o-c-r-i-t-e.

I would like to take this opportunity to invite Mr. Gittelman and others to end the foolishness we have all been subject to on the editorial pages in the last couple of weeks. Perhaps we can address ourselves to problems of greater value, or maybe we can even find something good to write about.

Rich Kalish

quite objectionable. In fact it makes me sick.

Saying that Matt Riley knows nothing about journalism does not perform any kind of service to your readers. On the other hand, when Dave Gittelman calls the Eagle Eye a "rag", that doesn't do anything for the morale of the newspaper's extremely limited staff.

Agreed, it wasn't exactly tactful for Kevin McNamara to confront you, Dave, as he did. But to be honest, I can't really see how you helped matters any by using such harsh terms in explaining your differences with him.

I understand that feelings have been hurt, but we'd all be better off if we'd learn to exercise some self-control.

This thing has gone far enough guys, so let's just drop it, O.K.?

Sincerely, Matt Connor

#### -Ammendments made to SCC constitution .

ARTICLE IV - Section 5 - Subsection 3 Current: The Executive Committee officers shall be elected by secret ballot by the regular members of the SCC on the second (2) Tuesday in April.

Proposed: The Executive Committee officers shall be elected by secret ballot by the regular members of the SCC on the second (2) Tuesday in April. In the event the second (2) Tuesday in April fall during Spring break or less than five (5) business days after classes have resumed, the Chairperson of the Elections Committee shall select an alternate date and submit it to the senate for aproval at the second (2) regular meeting of the Spring semester.

ARTICLE IV - Section 5 - Subsection 5 Current; Any regular member shall be in-ACTICLE IV - Section 6 - Subsection 2 Current: The Vice-President shall succeed the President in the event he/she should resign, by removed, fail to maintain a G.P.A. of 2.0, o be withdrawn from Lock Haven University either partially to a parttime student or to its fullest extent.

Proposed: The Vice-President shall succeed the President in the event he/she should resign, be removed, fail to mantain a G.P.A. of 2.0, take part in an intership, student teaching, participate in the International Exchange Program, reclassify to part-time status, or be withdrawn from the university.

ARTICLE X - Section 1

Current: AMENDING THE CONSTITU-TION: The constitution of the SCC may be amended by a two-thirds (2/3) majority vote of the senate. Section 1: The proposed amendment must be submitted in writing and bear the supporting signatures of at least ten (10) senators and five-hundred (500) regular members of the SCC.

Proposed: The proposed amendment m: be submitted in writing and bear the supporting signatures of at least ten (10) senators and two-hundres (200) regular members of the SCC.

eligible to run for any Executive Committee Office if his/her graduation date falls during his/her one (1) year term in office.

Proposed: Any regular memeber shall be ineligible to run for any Executive Committee office if his/her graduation date falls during his/her one (1) year term in office or if he/she will be student teaching, taking part in an internship, or participation in the International Exchange program, at any time during his/her one(1) year term in office.

\*\*\*\*\*\*

Eagle Eye Staff
Meeting
Mandatory
1 p.m.
Tuesday

\*\*\*\*\*\*

## Lock Haven student chosen to state Board

Two students have been confirmed by the state Senate as the newest members of the State System of Higher Education (SSHE) Board of Governors.

Elizabeth R. Ripton, from Edinboro University of Pennsylvania, and Gary M. Interdonato, from Lock Haven University of Pennsylvania, attended their first official public Board meeting on Tuesday.

As prescribed in Act 188 of 1982, the enabling legislation of SSHE, three of the 16 members of the Board of Governors are required to be students. Student members are selected from among the presidents of the local campus student government associations.

Miss Ripton and Mr. Interdonato will fill positions left vacant by the graduations of student governors Edward D. Buch, Millersville University of Pennsylvania, and

E. Mark Strategos, of Indiana University of Pennsylvania. Laurie Reed, Kutztown University of Pennsylvania, is the remaining student governor.

Over a three-year period, Gary M. Interdonato has served as President, Vice-President, and Senator for the Student Cooperative Council, Incorporated, of Lock Haven University. The Management Science major, has also held Council posts as Cultural Affairs Committee Chairman, Nominating Committee Chairman, and has been a member of the Student Trustee Search Committee and the Summer Interim Committee.

Mr. Interdonato is a 1980 graduate of North Schuylkill High School, Ashland, Pennsylvania, and is the son of Mrs. Leona Dower of Frackville, Pennsylvania. A Political Science major at Edinboro University, Elizabeth R. Ripton has served as president of the student government association for two years and has been a member for four years. She has previously held student government positions as Athletic Budget Officer and Election Director.

Miss Ripton has also served on the Edinbore University Senate and its Executive Committee, the Undergraduate Program Committee, the University Disciplinary Board, and the University Services Incorporated Board.

A 1981 graduate of Monore High School, Rochester, New York, Miss Ripton is the daughter of Mrs. Kathleen Vanderwinckel of Rochester, New York, and Mr. Michael J. Ripton of Harrisburg, Pennsylvania.



Gary Interdonato

photo by Tim Sporcic

## High school students to attend Spring Drama Day

The Department of Speech Communication/Theatre at Lock Haven University is hosting the first Spring Drama Day tomorrow in the John Sloan Fine Arts Center on campus.

Thirty-eight Central Pennsylvania high schools have been invited to visit the University's theatre facilities and to share techniques and ask questions concerning problems that the high school theatre groups may have.

"The worst thing that can happen to a

university is to be shut off from the outsidethe public," said John B. Gordon, chairman of the Department of Speech Communication/Theatre.

Gordon hopes that the high school students and faculty will share their experience and problems, and compare techniques employed.

During the day, a short talk, followed by an open discussion on design and directorial approaches to Lock Haven University's present production, The Last Bouquet, will be made.

High school visitors will be taken on small, personalized tours of the theatre facilities, scene shop, and computerized lighting control booth. Brief demonstrations of crafts will be presented in each area.

The group is also invited to attend the production of **The Last Bouquet** by Dennis Holt. This drama examines remembrances and hopes of imprisioned Hungarian freedon fighters.

The Spring Drama Day will also be geared to generate interests in high school students who may consider Lock Haven University as a choice of higher education, said Gordon. The main goal of the Spring Drama Day, however, is to have two-way communication, share information, and exchange ideas on dramatic productions - a listen to the guests' concerns.

"We (the University) are not and don't want to be an 'ivory tower' but a 'neighborhood back fence'," Gordon said.

# President Willis returns to the classroom as teacher

By Chris Fischer

"I like students in general" was the response by Dr. Craig Dean Willis, president of LHU, as to why he decided to return to the classroom. For the first time since becoming president in 1982, Willis decided to teach a class this semester.

The class is held on Monday nights, and is entitled "Speech Communications for Managers". The class is oriented to speech commucication and management science majors. It is a study of situations in which effective oral communication is vital for managers who work within the corporate structure.

Willis decided to teach "Speech Communication for Managers" because he said he has a "background in administration" and has "something to offer in that."

According to Willis, it is not too common for a president of a university to teach a class, but he likes to teach one class a semester to keep close to the students.

Half-way through the semester, Willis said everything is going "okay" and that he has "learned alot." Assisting Willis in the classroom is a student, senior Keith Betts.



President Willis returned to the classroom to teach this semester.

photo by Tim Sporcic

University Players present:

The Last Bouquet
Sloan Theatre
Friday, Saturday
8 p.m.

## So what's your excuse?

By Lisa Falzetta

It's normal for a student to occasionally skip a class.

Most of the time, it's due to illness, in which case the student won't have to worry about the consequences or embarrassment of missing a class. But what about those times when a student oversleeps, loses track of the time, or just doesn't feel like going to class?

Several students and faculty members at Lock Haven University were recently asked what has been the most interesting or unusual excuse you have given lately for lateness or absence?

Laura Bickel gave a common response, "I was at the infirmary." That may not seem unusual, but some were quite original.

Freshman Chrissie Bodnar said she once told her teacher that she missed class because she spilled spaghetti sauce all over her paper that was due.

Freshman Ali Aghazadehalavi, however, managed to top that one. He says, kiddingly, of course, "That teacher just made a pass at me, so I had to let her down easy!" Sometimes, as we see, a student can think up anything if the situation calls for it!

Sophmore Jean Newcomer says that she missed a class because, "I was observing an elementary class, and the teacher held it

Andy Shearer, a senior, once told his teacher simply, "I was stranded in Har-

risburg"

What about teachers? To get the other side's opinion, some teachers were asked to tell about some of the most unusual excuses that they have been given.

Professor Robert Perry told about a girl who had been taking a shower and was badly burned when the water came on too hot. This turned out to be a valid excuse, he said; she was actually injured.

Dr. Howard Congdon told of a student who overslept because he was working on the fraternity house until 5:00 a.m.

A favorite excuse of Professor William Reich's came from a student who said he overslept and missed class. "However", says Reich, "the class was at 7:00 p.m."

A few of the professors wished to remain anonymous, but they told of their favorite excuses from students such as:

- a student lost his book, and was too embarrassed to come to class. But, I had found his book, and had it all along.

-a student openly told me that he missed class because he went to the opening day game of the Mets' at Shea Stadium.

 -another male teacher was very embarrassed by a female student who used her monthly cycle as an excuse.

As long as there are teachers at schools, and students who go to classes, there will always be a fresh stream of interesting excuses to pass on!

### Two legends star in film

By Matt Connor

If you've never had the great pleasure of seeing that classic motion picture, The African Queen, and even if you have, do yourself a favor and go see it in Price Auditorium this week.

Starring two of the greatest legends of the silver screen, Humphrey Bogart and Katherine Hepburn, African Queen is the story of how two totally different people fell in love while on a voyage down an East African river during World War 1.

Released in 1951, The African Queen was critical and financial smash. It won an Oscar for Best Actor (Bogart) and nominations for Best Actress (Hepburn), Best Direction (John Huston) and Best Screenplay

For Bogey, it was his third nomination and the only time he ever won an Oscar for Kate, it was her sixth of 12 Oscar nominations (four of which she won a record untouched by anyone in film history).

Critics gave the film raves like, "If nothing else (and there's a great deal more)

African Queen boasts the greatest screen teaming of the year," and "Bogie and Katie are sublime... Huston's direction is marvelous."

They just don't make movies like this one anymore.

Sponsored by the SCC, The African Queen will be shown in Price Auditorium this Saturday and Sunday at 8 p.m.



Two of the silver screen's most famous stars, Humphrey Bogart and Katherine Hepburn, star in the film "The African Queen." The film, first released in 1951, received raving reviews from the critics and was nominated for three Oscar's. The film will play in Price Auditorium Saturday and Sunday at 8:00 p.m.

## What's your opinion?

Do you feel crime is a problem at LHU?

photos by Tim Sporcic



Pat Cahill, FR. There is more crime where I come from than here. I consider this nothing. I haven't seen much crime here.



Mel Greene, SO. Crime is not really a problem here. I haven't heard of any thefts in my hall.



Monica Rechel, SO. Yes, I do feel crime is a problem. There have been many needless thefts which have taken place on campus. You should be able to trust your friends and roommates



Traci Masdon, JR. I have had something stolen, so I think crime is a problem. It is a shame when you have to lock your door to take a shower.

#### University Players open "The Last Bouquet" in Sloan Auditorium

A new kind of experience for playgoers to Sloan Theatre will occur in the Lock Haven University Players presentation of The Last Bouquet tonight and tomorrow.

The Last Bouquet, written by Dennis Holt, tells about the refugee underground movement during the Hungarian Revolution of 1956. The story centers upon the prison cell of one of the leaders of the refugee movement, Josef Markos (played by Andy Ashenfelter). Through a series of flashbacks and dream sequences, the plight of the revolutionists unfolds.

"To give a rhythmic motion to the play we've created new spaces for the actors and the audience," said John Gordon, set designer and tecnical director. "The cell stretches out over the pit all the way to the first row of seats, and two side platforms give us new acting areas. We also use the front of the stage as an acting area."

"The audience sits all around the action -we use only the first five rows of regular seats, but we've added tiered seating on the

stage, and we even have seating in what is usually the pit areas."

Denys Gary, director, said that this style of production creates several problems.

"We've tried to create one big space," said Gary. "The audience sees everything in the theatre - the platforms, lights, rigging. We don't use curtains, sets or elaborate props - just essentials."

"This means we have to depend on acting and lights to highlight the acting," Gary said.

He added that the audience is closer to the action at times than it would normally be. At other times, the action moves further from the audience, even to the stairs or balconies on either side of the theatre.

"This is a serious play," said Gary. "It has a wide range of theatrical elements strongly realistic to highly poetic. The actors must make it clear whether they are acting in the present or in the past as in flashback scenes, or in the future as in dream sequences."

Lighting and background music help to set the scenes, but it is up to the actors to create the locale.

"This is a lot to ask of college actors, some of whom are on stage for the first time," Gary said.

Linda Roethke, in her first year as costume designer at Lock Haven University, says that she has created authentic costumesd that capture the flavor of dress in the late 1950's.

"I've used bright colors only occasionally," said Roethke. "But for the most part, colors are subdued. Where bright colors do appear, they make a statement about the character or about the relationship among characters."

The actors feel that they have grown accustomed to the unusual acting spaces and continue to work on relating to all areas occupied by the audience. Cast members include Andrew Ashenfelter, a senior Journalism major from Chalfont, who has written, directed and acted in many University Players productions, Kevin Lafferty, a senior Special Education major now residing in Lock Haven, who acted in productions for three years on the LHU stage, and William Grieb, a Business Computer Science major from Mill Hall, who is a sophomore acting in his second mainstage play.

Also appearing are Randy Smith, a junior Speech Communications major, from Centre Hall, Lori Miller, a freshman from Warren, appearing for the second time in a major University Players production, and Wayne Harvey, a junior English major from Cogan Station, who has appeared in many productions.

The presentation also features Sara Patterson, a freshman from Bloomsburg, whose major is undeclared, Thomas Yost, a freshman Theatre major, from Lock Haven, and Cheryl Wisecup, a freshman majoring in Health, Physical Education and Recreation.

## Spring Sports Previews-

## Outlook is very bright for women's soft ball team

By Scott Crispell
The Lady Eagles softball team of coach Wayne Allison return 10 lettermen in an attempt to improve on last season's 16-8

Leading the way will be 1984 Co-MVP's, Kathy Kreisher and Sandy Staib. Both Kreisher and Staib will split time between. the mound and centerfield. Last season, pitchers Staib and Kreisher had earned run averages (ERA's) of less than one run per

Senior Bert Rothen and freshman Kim Hasson will share time behind the plate. Coach Allison stated, "Bert is playing better now than ever before. She is assuming a leadership role in the infield and she is a steady hitter." He added, "Kim Hasson has good defensive skills and we expect her to see a lot of action."

At first base, two-time letterman Tina Martin returns. Coach Allison had this to say about Martin, "In 1984, Tina didn't commit a single error. We expect her to be a defenseive stalwart this season."

Also at first base will be freshman, Helen Fausnaught, Fausnaught has been slowed by a knee injury but will still see some playing time. According to Allison, "Helen is a tenacious fielder and an excellent bunter. We will surprise some people by using

Helen in a pinch-hitting role."

Junior Wendy Heiges has moved from shortstop to second base to take advantage of her quickness and strong arm. Coach Allison stated, "Wendy is an intimidating player on offense. She will take the extra base on you. She is very aggressive and makes things happen."

Freshman Amy stoudt is also expected to see action at second base.

The third spot belongs to Karen LaValley. Allison stated, "Karen is a very heads-up player. She is like an assistant coach on the field."



Co-MVP pitcher Sandy Staib (left) and catcher Bert Rothen (right) are stand outs for the women's softball team. Pitcher Staib had an ERA of less than 1 run per game last year. Catcher Rothen is a leader behind the plate.

Senior Bonnie Lassen will be at short-stop. As coach Allison put it, "Bonnie isn't a flashy player, but she gets the job done. Last season, she was one of our leading hitters with a .400 batting average."

Chris Osterhoudt, who was a member of last year's Pennsylvania high school state championship team, will back up Lassen at

Jodi Mensch gets the nod in leftfield. Allison stated, "Jodi has excellent speed. If her hitting comes along, she will do okay."

Sandy Staib or Kathy Kreisher will be patrolling centerfield when they aren't pit-

Sandy Elstrodt will be starting in rightfield. Allison said, "Sandy gets a good jump on the ball. She has good reactions which make her a sound defensive player."

Deb Bennett has been moved from the infield to rightfield. Allison said the reason for this was "to add more depth to the outfield. She has the speed and the arm to play the position."

Coach Allison has a bright outlook for the upcoming season. He had this to say, "So far this season, the team's attitude has been fantastic. The emphasis has been on the team, not on individuals.

Allison added, "The girls are very supportive of each other. There is a lot of encouragement. We have a lettermen at almost every position.

"We should do well. The key is going to be the success of our pitching. The game of fast-pitch softball centers on the shoulders

of the pitchers," said Allison.
Allison said, "At the plate, the kids are very aggressive. To be successful, we will need a good effort from everyone since we are facing our toughest schedule ever."

The Lady Eagles open the season at East Stroudsburg on March 30.

#### Five seniors lead lacrosse squad

By Karen Merlie

Sixth year coach, Rose Ann Neff will take the Lady Eagles lacrosse team to Shippensburg on April 4th to begin the 1985 season. Last year's team was 5-5 and Neff hopes to have another .500 season.

According to Neff, this is a young and in-experienced team. "We lost six players to graduation, and I'm not sure how to predict this year's season. This team is hardworking and very dedicated," said Neff.

Leading the team of 28 players are five seniors; co-captain Bonnie Mirecki, Betsy Shiner, Rhoda Thorn, Lisa Hatley, and Dahel Giswold, Cindi Gilmore and Lisa Mauiott are just some of the underclass players on the team. These names should be heard alot throughout the 1985 season.

Lock Haven will meet up with some powerhouse down the road. In the month of April they'll play against the top division III team. Usinius, the third and fourth ranked clubs, Cortland and Ithaca; and Westchester. The Lady Eagles have only beaten Westchester once in the history of lacrosse at Lock Haven. The team from Philadelphia is playing in Division I.

Lock Haven will play five of their ten games at home on McCollum field. The season will come to a close on May 1st, when Cortland State comes to meet up with our Lady Eagles.

Lisa Hatley

### Netters hope to break loss string

\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*

By Karen Merlie

The Lock Haven men's tennis team will open their 1985 spring season, April 11th, at Millersville. The Eagles will be trying to break a ten match losing streak. Lock Haven went 0-10 in the 1984 season.

This year's team is coached by newcomer, Carol Ritter. Ritter has coached the Lady Eagles in the fall, and has just completed her assistant coaching job for the women's basketball team. Ritter is looking to have a good season and for the team to improve over last season's record.

Ritter has eleven players consisting of seniors, juniors, and sophomores. Kash Mishra is the lone senior on the team. Six juniors, Bryon Belman, Jim Brown, Rob Burchfield, Mark Colangelo, Tim DeSanto, and Jay Lauer will be competing to play in season matches. Sophomores, John Dorner, Dennis Knowles, and Todd Renzelman round out the 1985 roster.

Lock Haven has four home matches with Indiana, Kutztown, Shippensburg, and Juniata on the 10 match schedule during the month of April.

The climax of the season will be in Shippensburg, on May 3rd and 4th, at the PSAC championships.



Mark Colangelo

## Spring Sports Previews-

## Baseball team opens in Philly next week

Depth, power hitting, and speed are the Lock Haven University baseball team's key strengths for this 1985 season according to

head coach Gary Bartley.

The Bald Eagle diamondmen open their season a week from tomorrow against Spring Garden College in Philadelphia. The team will remain in the "City of Brotherly Love" until March 30 to face LaSalle, Philadelphia Textile, and West Chester. West Chester is their PSAC Northern Division opener.

Coach Bartley is in his third year at the

helm, and will be assisted by Ken Fisher and pitching coach Lefty Lovelace. Bartley is a graduate of Penn State and was former centerfielder for the Nittany Lions.

The Bald Eagles finished last season 9-18 overall and 5-9 in the Pennsylvania Conference Northern Division, but five of the conference losses were by one run.

Bartley said, "We're going to have a

good hitting line up this year. We have improved offensively, and that will be our strength." "We will be more mature. Last year, we paid our dues," said Bartley.

The 1985 squad has a lot of new faces to

pitching staff have a few reliable returners back this year. Junior Carl Goshhorn, who's fastball has been clocked at 86 mph, will be handling most of the pitching chores. Goshorn pitched 35 innings last season and hurled 24 strikeouts with an ERA of 6.69. As a designated hitter, Goshorn batted .392 in 23 games. In the fall season, Goshorn pitched 27 innings and walked three while stiking out 29.

Other pitchers will be Tom Sepela (0-3, 10.95 ERA), who has a good split-fingered fastball, Bob Baker (1-1, 4.80 ERA), who hurled a no-hitter last year against Bloomsburg, Phil Masser (1-1, 3.00 ERA), who will be seen in the late innings as a reliever and Dave Lloyd (1-2, 3.29 ERA), who has worked out hard on the weights.

The Eagles fielders are much improved

according to Bartley.

At first base, Jim Gardner is one of the co-captains this year. Gardner batted .230 last season and only committed two errors. Goshorn may also see some action here along with Toby Capparelle.

The second base chores will be handled by Mike Snyder. Snyder is a sophomore

and will be batting lefty.

Freshman Pat Stasio will be at shortstop this season. Stasio had to sit out last season because he is a transfer. "Stasio is the catalyst of this team. He's just a freshman but he will make things happen out there for us," said Bartley.

Another freshman will see action for LHU, but at third base. Tom Church will be joined by Gardner and Goshorn.

Bartley said, "The outfield will be one of our strengths." Freshman Randy Hosterman will be in leftfield. Two-time All-Conference player Tom Reichenbach will be in centerfield. Last year, Reichenbach hit .239, but scored 18 runs and stole 12 bases. In rightfield, John Kampes and Butch Beidle will be battling for the posi-

Behind the plate, the Bald Eagles have nothing but talent. Freshman George Goodling and Lou Cesarone will have the responsibility of handling the pitchers. Both players come from excellent high school programs.

"We will have a few good players on the bench. This is the best hitting ball club I've been associated with. I think if the students want to see some good college baseball, they should come out to Woolrich and see us," Bartley said.

The Bald Eagles home opener is April 3rd at 1 p.m. at Woolrich field against Le-

## Powerlifters capture first



John Weyand and Gerry Snyder will be looking for national championships in West

Dave Schleich's record breaking performance led the LHU powerlifting team to a first place finish in Jonnie O Wade's South Jersey Open held March 16 in Glassboro, New Jersey.

Schleich, competing in the 181 pound weight class set a new LHU squat record with a lift of 575 lbs. eclipsing the old record of 525 lbs. set by Bob Coffee. His squat (575) bench (290) and deadlift (540) totaled 1405 lbs. and earned a first place finish in the open class.

Rick Myers opened his powerlifting career by placing strong fourth in the 165 lb. catagory while just falling short of achieving "class one" lifting status. Myers cooly smoked 8 of nine lifts for a 1240 total. His total was achieved with a 480 squat, 280 bench press and 480 deadlift.

Bob Leap earned 5th place in a tough 148 lbs. class with lifts of 405 squat, 265 bench and 440 deadlift for a total of 1110 lbs. Leap, LHU football team strenth coach aided his cause by hitting six of 9 lifts.

In the novice division LHU captured two first place finishes in the likes of Eric Larrimer who competed at 198 lbs, in the teenage bracket and Rich Levey at 198 novice. Both lifters showed inexperience but still remained on top of their respective catagories.

Also contributing teampoints to the win were Paul Romanko at 148 lbs. and Allan Urich at 165 who captured 4th and 5th respectively in the bench press aspect of the

In other action two other LHU powerlifters are preparing for the NCAA Collegiate powerlifting championships to be held this weekend at West Point, New York.

Gerard Snyder and John Weyand are setting their sights on national championships. Snyder is scheduled to compete in the 114 lbs. and Weyand in the 198 lbs. class. Both lifters earned the right to compete at West Point by virture of previously set weight qualifications and will represent LHU against some of the best young collegiate lifters in the nation.

The top five in each weight class earn "All-American" status while achieving positive rankings in the area of powerlif-

Bob Myro, a promising young freshman recently placed 2nd in the Penna. Teen State Championships held in Leighton, PA.

Myro squattd 480, benched 275 and deadlifted 475 for a 1230 lbs. total and gained the right to compete in the ADFPA Collegiate Nationals to be held April 13.

Bill Wisman, another LHU powerlifter is scheduled to compete in the Virginia State Wisman, a classy 165 pounder qualified in a PA Region II meet held a Penn State but is still able to vie for a state title in Virginia.

#### Track team looking to improve

By Glen Gusciora

The men's and women's track teams are looking forward to a productive season according to head coach Mike McCready.

"As you know track is an individual sport, and our goal is for the athletes to improve themselves through their relationships with the members of the team,' stated McCready.

For the men, senior Steve Funk, junior Jim Constantini and freshman LeRoy Glossner will be the ones to watch in the sprints, while senior Todd Hyman will be the key in the hurdling events.

Seniors Frank Passaneti and Andy Shearer, juniors Craig Yaskoe and Ken Toner, and sophomore Sean Perry will handle the distance events.

In the field events, senior John Genereaux and sophomore Dan Moffet will compete in the throwing events, and the long and triple jumps will be the duty of

senior Bob Draper. The high jump will consist of sophomore Rich Haubert and freshman Glen Gusciora.

For the women, junior Sandy Adams and sophomores Dawn Rossman and Pam Noll will compete in the hurdling events. The middle distances will be handled by freshman Amy Gould and Sue McGuire.

A national qualifier a year ago, sophomore Deanna Halfner will be the key in the long and triple jumps, and McGuire will compete in the high jump.

The decathalon will also be a strong event, as Funk will try to better the school record he set a year ago of 6,026 points.

The men will open at the Indiana Open Track Meet on April 6th. The women will open at the Bloomsburg Invitational on the same day. On April 17th both teams will participate in a quadrangular which will also feature Bloomsburg, Clarion, and



#### **Small Clubs and Organizations Info**

If you have not yet submitted an itemized budget to the SCC Treasurer, Elizabeth A. Eayre; you must do so by Tuesday, March 26th, at 4 p.m. This is required by you in order to be funded for the 1985-86 fiscal year. If there is a problem or concern with this please contact Elizabeth A. Eayre at 2458, as soon as possible. Thank you for your cooperation in this matter.

### Libel law is topic of lecture

By Kim Madgiak

A historical account of libel law was the topic of a lecture given by Dr. Douglas Campbell, head of LHU's English, Journalism, and Philosophy Departments, on Tuesday night in Hamblin International Auditorium.

Campbell stated that libel law began with the Civil Rights Movement in 1960. He recalled the New York Times vs. Sullivan case that came about due to an advertisement entitled, "Heed Their Rising Voices." The ad dealt with blacks in Alabama at that time, and the information printed in it was false.

The ad was written by black leaders protesting the treatment of blacks in the south by the Montgomery, Ala., police force. Neither the police force nor the black leaders were identified in the ad. Campbell reminded the audience, however, that, "you don't have to name someone to have libel"

Sullivan, the country commissioner responsible for the police force in Montgomery, sued the New York Timesfor libel. The trial was held in Montgomery, despite attempts by the New York Times to change it. The New York Times was thus destroyed and ordered to pay half a million dollars to Sullivan. So, the New York

Times appealed their case.

Two things in the appealled case were ruled needed to see if libel occured or not. First, whoever is suing the press must prove the statement false. Second, it must be proved that when the statement was madeeither it was known to be false or the media did not care if it was or not (which is known as reckless disregard).

According to Campbell, reckless disregard was the cause of the General William Westmoreland vs. CBS case ending by a mutual decision. The case occurred because CBS said that "Westmoreland" couldn't prove if CBS knew what they said about him was false and whether or not they cared."

Campbell said that two lessons could be learned from the history of the law of libel. One was that "a jury is a pretty lousy forum for deciding what is right or wrong," and "the mere fact that libel cases are so expensive means that really only government officials or rich people can win."

Questions were asked afterwards from the audience and Campbell finished with the answer that, "The press is what keeps the country truly free because it holds the government accountable for its actions."

#### Tina Turner struts to top prize

By Walt Kramer

Tina Turner strutted her way to a \$50 first prize, by performing You Better Be Good To Me, in the annual Resident Hall Association airband last night at Price Auditorium.

A total of seven bands performed to a vibrant crowd. Groups ranged from Billy Joel, Boston, and Yes to The Daniel Band.

The \$25 second prize was scooped up by Mrs. Miller, who did her own version of, A Hard Day's Night, and a \$15 third prize was claimed by the hard rock of AC/DC.

Robin Wickham, who portrayed Tina Turner, said the main reason for doing the routine was for the money and the simple fact that she enjoy portraying Tina Turner.

The song You Better Be Good To Me, was chosen because it's a high energy tune that would capture the audience, according to Wickham.

Wickham enjoys acting and had a terrific, time doing the routine. She had originally planned on doing, Private Dancer, but decided against it because she felt the song did not have enough energy to catch the eye of the audience. She also could not find any male students willing to help with the performance.

At least five hours were spent practicing the routine, said Wickham. She also added that she already had experience in lip sinking from when she performed, You Better Be Good To Me in front of the whole cafeteria on Soul Night.

Wickham claims that, "If it wasn't for my roomate's coaching and Lisa Messick's patience with my make-up, and Lauri Clemente's wardrobe, I couldn't have done it,"

The show's master of ceremonies was Steve Donaldson, who entertained the crowd with jokes between acts.

Many students voiced dislike about the poor sound system which was borrowed from the SCC. RHA, President Lori Tremmel said, "It was not our fault for having poor equipment, it was all that we could get ahold of."

#### Saxophone recital delights Sloan crowd

By Bill Hunter

The Sloan Fine Arts Building was the setting for a Tuesday evening saxaphone recital featuring Dr. James Stoltie. In a free and open recital sponsored jointly by the LHU Band, the SCC, and the LHU Music Department, Dr. James Stoltie, saxophonist, and Persis Vehar, Pianist, treated the audience to a one hour performance of

classical music.

The program consisted of Sonata no. IV by Handel, Trauermusik by Paul Hindemith, (arranged by James Stoltie) and Sonata Op. 19 by Paul Creston. After intermission, they finished with Sounds of the Outdoors by Persis Vehar and Scaramouche by Milhand.

